Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Theatre Arts

College of the Arts

September 2010

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Theatre Arts, the College of the Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The University was reaccredited for its BA and MFA degrees in Theatre Arts by the National Association of Schools of Theatre (NAST) in April 2006 for a period of ten years, the maximum possible. The Program Review and Assessment Council completed an expedited review of the academic degree programs in the Department of Theatre Arts in January 2009.  The Department of Theatre Arts created and sustains the California Repertory Theatre (Cal Rep), which now performs at the Queen Mary in Long Beach. The department jointly offers a new MBA/MFA in Theatre Management with the College of Business Administration; however, this degree was not reviewed in the current program review cycle.

The report from NAST noted a number of strengths.  The Department of Theatre Arts is fulfilling its mission with a talented, hard-working, professionally active, student-centered group of faculty and staff.  The report praised Cal Rep and the Edison Theatre (although the site has since changed to the Queen Mary), and the site visit team members were extremely impressed by the quality of the three theatre productions they attended.  Facilities were found to be functional and electronic access to materials was characterized as “superb.”

Concerns emerging from the program review include:

1. 
Class size was found to be too large in sections of some performance courses for majors, particularly 114a and 114b, and the SFR for major courses in the department in general was found to be above the college average.  Performance courses for non-majors are quite large but the Department has formulated a way to deal with these large sections.

2. 
In the BA, reviewers noted the need for more emphasis on directing in the curriculum.  

3. 
Reviewers noted the need to strengthen the graduate culture of the MFA program by increasing enrollment in the technical theatre/design option and by differentiating the instruction received by first, second, and third year MFA students. 

4. Reviewers urged the department to address differential graduation rates between native and          transfer students. 
5. The department was advised to continue its assessment of student learning outcomes and to monitor retention and graduation rates in the various BA options in order to promote timely completion of degree requirements.

6.       The department was encouraged to prioritize hiring in the area of performance The Theatre Arts Department has taken steps to address some of the above concerns, including adding curriculum in directing to the BA, increasing enrollment in the technical theater/design option in the MFA, and moving to a cohort model in the acting, management, and design options within the MFA.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.
Through proactive advising, the department will seek to reduce the difference in graduation rates between native and transfer undergraduates; the department will monitor retention and graduation rates in the BA options.

2.
The department will continue its assessment of student learning and use of findings for program improvement. 

4. 
The college will assist the department with a plan to reduce the size of performance classes for majors and bring the departmental SFR for majors courses into closer alignment with college averages.

5.
As budget allows, the college and university will give priority to tenure-track searches in performance. 

This MOU has been read and approved by:

Department Chair:                                                                      
Date:                                     
College Dean:                                                                             
Date:                                     
Vice Provost:_______________________________________
Date:                                   
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